

Carbon Capture and Sequestration: Fossil Fuels' Billion-Dollar Bailout

Fossil fuel corporations are asking for and receiving billions in federal support for carbon capture and sequestration (CCS) in lieu of shutting down their highly profitable dirty operations. Without hard limits on fossil fuel use, these dirty facilities could operate for their economic and technical lifetimes, pushing us over the brink of climate chaos. CCS technologies, repurposed from earlier promises of “clean coal,” offer no real hope of avoiding climate chaos but allow the same companies responsible for climate change to make billions building unproven and ineffective infrastructure.

CCS: Oil Drilling Subsidy Masquerading as a Climate Solution

CCS proposes to capture carbon dioxide (CO₂) at smokestacks or from the atmosphere, then compress, transport, and inject the CO₂ either to extract more oil or to store the CO₂ in underground reservoirs. Around 95 percent of all captured carbon in the United States is used for enhanced oil recovery (EOR), a process of producing oil by injecting CO₂ mixed with other chemicals to flush out the oil.¹ EOR results in more carbon emissions than it stores. A ton of CO₂ produces 2 to 3 barrels of oil when injected; when burned, that oil emits around 1.2 tons of CO₂.² More than 119,500 wells inject CO₂ to produce oil. California, Kansas, Illinois, Oklahoma and Texas have the most of these wells.³

Of the 12 active CCS projects in the United States, only one sequesters the CO₂; the rest use the CO₂ for EOR.⁴ The sole large-scale sequestration project is part of a U.S. Department of Energy (DOE) demonstration initiative where commercial projects engage in geological storage of CO₂.⁵ As of August 2022, no additional geological storage CCS projects were under construction.⁶

To ensure climate safety, polluters must guarantee that carbon can be stored for thousands of years, but long-term stable storage of CO₂ remains largely unproven.⁷ CO₂ must be injected under sufficient pressure to displace existing fluids. In small spaces, this can create rapid pressure increases that fracture containment layers.⁸ Earthquakes from injection can also rupture storage seals, allowing CO₂ to leak.⁹ The increased pressure is compounded by chemical reactions between the brine, CO₂, and minerals that can increase the permeability of the sealant layer.¹⁰

Natural variations in subsurface geology potentially allow CO₂ to rise to the surface unless trapped by sealing layers of rock.¹¹ For example, CO₂ can flow through water channels that may be connected to the surface.¹² Since many storage locations are in and around fossil fuel reservoirs, abandoned oil and gas wellbores provide a pathway for CO₂ leaking to the surface.¹³ Any old, unsealed, or defectively sealed wells are essentially pipelines to the surface.¹⁴ CO₂ can also slowly escape along well linings and has been shown to corrode materials used in well casings and seals.¹⁵

The U.S. Government Spends Billions to Save Fossil Fuels From an Early Exit

CCS grew out of federal “clean coal” efforts, which received \$2.6 billion from the program’s inception in 1984 to 1990, producing few technologies that could survive without government subsidies.¹⁶ In 2003, President George W. Bush proposed reviving the clean coal program with a \$1 billion coal power plant focused on capturing carbon emissions under the FutureGen program.¹⁷ By 2008, “new market realities” forced the DOE to restructure the program into three smaller demonstration projects.¹⁸

In 2009, the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act (ARRA) provided an additional \$3.4 billion for the research and development of CCS projects.¹⁹ Out of nine large-scale demonstration projects funded by the ARRA, only two remain operational.²⁰ Of the five commercial power plant projects, only one (Petra Nova in Texas) ever reached operation, and it faced serious challenges that forced the plant to close after fewer than four years.²¹

Support for subsidies continues to grow despite lackluster results. The 2021 Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act (IIJA) created billions in subsidies for carbon capture, such as \$2.1 billion to provide low-interest loans and grants for CO₂ pipelines, \$2.5 billion for “commercial large-scale” carbon storage projects, and \$2.5 billion to develop four direct air capture hubs.²² Despite billions in funding, some polluters remain unsatisfied with the level of support. ExxonMobil wants the government to provide an additional \$10 billion grant for a carbon capture hub in Houston, the same amount the company committed to spend on buybacks of its shares in 2021.²³

In addition to large infusions of support for CCS, from 2009 to 2021 Congress provided \$2.7 billion in regular appropriations for the DOE to research and develop CCS.²⁴ Despite billions of dollars to fund decades of research and development, there remains “broad consensus” that CCS is too expensive for widespread deployment.²⁵ Even with exorbitant financial support, without scientific breakthroughs CCS may perpetually remain “one decade away.”²⁶ For example,

continued optimism around natural gas CCS is remarkable since no commercial-scale gas-fired power plants have successfully adopted carbon capture, and capturing the diluted CO₂ from gas-fired power plants may be harder than capturing CO₂ from coal plants.²⁷

CCS is dependent on increasingly extravagant tax credits

In 2008, Congress created the 45Q carbon capture tax credit for the first 75 million metric tons of CO₂ captured by a company. By 2020, around 72 million tons' worth of credits, or 96 percent of the available credit, had been claimed — worth an estimated \$886 million in 2020 dollars.²⁸ 45Q suffers from serious oversight deficiencies. A 2020 Treasury Department Inspector General investigation found that nearly \$1 billion in 45Q credits had been improperly claimed without meeting the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency's requirements for storage and monitoring. In other words, companies claimed the credits without proof that the CO₂ was effectively stored.²⁹

The Joint Committee on Taxation estimates that the 45Q tax credit will cost the government only \$689 million from 2018 to 2027, but this estimate assumes very low deployment of CCS technology, reflecting less than 20 million tons of carbon captured — less than 0.4 percent of total U.S. CO₂ emissions in 2020.³⁰ The Congressional Budget Office estimates that the changes to the 45Q credit in the 2022 Inflation Reduction Act (IRA) will cost only \$3.2 billion over 10 years, reflecting between 9 and 13 million metric tons of CO₂ captured each year.³¹

That's a starkly different picture from that painted in some models such as the REPEAT Project model of the IRA, which predicts that 200 million metric tons of CO₂ will be captured each year by 2030.³² If all U.S. CO₂ emissions were captured at the source with 45Q-compliant CCS projects, this would cost between \$283 billion and \$401 billion per year (before accounting for inflation).³³ Over a 12-year period, this amounts to between \$3.4 trillion and \$4.8 trillion. Capturing all U.S. CO₂ emissions from the atmosphere would cost between \$613 billion and \$850 billion per year.³⁴

Legislation passed in 2018 lifted the cap and more than doubled the per metric ton value of the credit.³⁵ 45Q is currently worth \$50 per metric ton of sequestered carbon and \$35 for EOR. The 2022 IRA raised the credit to \$85 for sequestered carbon and \$60 for EOR for projects that meet certain wage requirements during construction and operation. Direct air capture facilities that meet these requirements are now eligible for \$180 per metric ton for sequestered CO₂ and \$130 per metric ton for EOR.³⁶ Other proposals include creating a direct pay option for 45Q, which would make companies that do not pay taxes eligible for the subsidy, further enriching CCS companies.³⁷ ExxonMobil claimed that the 45Q tax credit needed to be doubled (from \$50) in order to scale up CCS.³⁸ The new 45Q credit is no longer quantity-capped but is available for the first 12 years of a project's lifetime.³⁹

In addition to 45Q, many CCS projects could benefit from California's Low Carbon Fuel Standard, which allows out-of-state facilities to generate credits that are then sold, often at high prices, into California's marketplace.⁴⁰ These credits can stack with 45Q, allowing direct air capture facilities and fuel production facilities in California's fuel supply chain to receive as much as a combined \$250 per metric ton of CO₂ sequestered.⁴¹

CCS Is a Huge Payday for Fossil Fuel Corporations and Wall Street

Carbon capture benefits fossil fuel interests beyond allowing their operations to continue unimpeded, through increased energy demand and revenues from building new infrastructure. The "energy penalty" — or inherent energy inefficiency associated with CCS — would supercharge demand for fossil fuels, requiring substantially more coal and natural gas to produce the same amount of energy. Food & Water Watch found that if all power plants used CCS, they would burn 43 percent more coal and 39 percent more natural gas.⁴² Additionally, the same companies responsible for climate change are well positioned to receive subsidies for investing in carbon capture infrastructure.

A 2021 White House report estimated that 65,000 additional miles of CO₂ pipelines are needed by 2050 under the Biden administration's climate vision.⁴³ Pipeline companies are already rushing to cash in on the new subsidies. Oil refiner Valero and Blackrock teamed up to back the Heartland Greenway, a 1,300-mile CO₂ pipeline.⁴⁴ Canadian Energy company Wolf Midstream is building a 350-mile CO₂ pipeline, and Continental Resources invested \$250 million in the Summit Carbon Solutions CO₂ pipeline.⁴⁵ These pipeline companies will be able to cash in by carrying lucrative CO₂ cargo from capture sites to oil and sequestration fields. Three proposed midwestern pipelines would transport CO₂ worth as much as \$23 billion in 45Q tax credits over 12 years.⁴⁶ These projects stand to transport CO₂ worth up to \$40 billion from the new IRA-increased 45Q credits.⁴⁷

Several oil majors have announced CCS projects at petrochemical plants in the Gulf Coast region. A BP-Linde joint venture aims to store 15 million metric tons of CO₂ from Linde's hydrogen plants.⁴⁸ An ExxonMobil project anticipates capturing 100 million metric tons of CO₂ annually, worth up to \$5 billion per year in 45Q credits.⁴⁹ The Chevron-Talos joint venture plans on buying 250 million metric tons of CO₂ per year for use offshore.⁵⁰ Sempra announced plans to capture 2 million metric tons of CO₂ annually for permanent storage from liquefied natural gas (LNG) export facilities.⁵¹ Together these projects could receive \$372 billion worth of 45Q tax credits.⁵²

Oil companies are also investing in direct air capture operations, which can greenwash fossil fuel projects and potentially access lucrative government subsidies. ExxonMobil plans to invest \$3 billion in carbon capture including direct air capture projects.⁵³ Chevron invests in several carbon capture companies such as Blue Planet Systems.⁵⁴ Occidental Petroleum and Chevron back Carbon Engineering Ltd., a Canadian company that aims to capture 1 million metric tons per year — a project that would be worth up to \$1 billion in 45Q tax credits.⁵⁵

Direct air capture is incredibly inefficient because CO₂ in ambient air is 100 to 300 times more diluted than typical smokestack emissions.⁵⁶ Direct air capture plants are massive and require colossal amounts of energy to operate.⁵⁷ If powered with natural gas or coal, the process releases more CO₂ than it captures.⁵⁸ In other words, closing fossil fuel-powered facilities is a better use of electricity than direct air capture.

Wall Street takes a cut of CCS subsidies

The complicated subsidization of CCS through tax credits provides numerous ways for investment companies to profit from swaps, hedges, and tax equity deals.⁵⁹ Private equity companies are increasingly involved in these tax credit deals.⁶⁰ For example, private equity firm Cresta Fund Management created Lapis Energy to invest in hydrogen and CCS.⁶¹ Consultants think that, globally, direct air capture and bioenergy CCS could produce up to \$625 billion in revenue annually by 2050, partly because investors are eager to buy credits to “offset” their carbon emissions.⁶²

CCS Is a Lifeline to Fossil Fuel Investors

Carbon capture appeals to fossil fuel interests because it proports to allow continued fossil fuel use without carbon emissions. Limits on the burning of fossil fuels would immediately erase as much as trillions of dollars in fossil wealth in power plants and untapped reserves held by oil, gas, and coal companies and utilities.⁶³ By some estimates, global anticipated profits from fossil fuels total over \$30 trillion by 2100.⁶⁴ Despite the growing urgency of climate change, investors continue to flock to fossil fuels. From 2016 to 2020, the 60 largest banks invested \$3.8 trillion in fossil fuels.⁶⁵

For even modest climate targets, CCS is one of the only ways to avoid early closure (and write downs) for these investments.⁶⁶ The Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) estimates that without CCS, fossil-fueled power plants will have to close an average of 23 years early. Even with CCS, trillions of dollars' worth of fossil fuel infrastructure must be stranded to avert climate chaos.⁶⁷

CCS is unlikely to save old, dirty investments. Despite many failures, proponents misguidedly advocate for retrofitting old plants with CCS. Even if the technology worked, the buildout would likely be too slow to meet climate needs.⁶⁸ Old power plants tend to inefficiently convert fuel to power, which means increasing fuel use substantially to run the capture system, and the site may not have room.⁶⁹ Adding carbon capture to older plants approaches the cost of building power plants from scratch.⁷⁰

Conclusion

While progress to demonstrate technologically feasible CCS has stalled, scientific advances now mean that off-the-shelf, commercially available technologies such as wind, solar and storage could support a power grid without any fossil fuels.⁷¹ For example, Petra Nova's CCS project was three times as expensive as achieving a similar emissions reduction with wind energy.⁷² Instead of pouring billions of dollars into false solutions and the pockets of fossil fuel corporations, it is time to rapidly transition to a 100 percent renewable energy system.

Endnotes

- 1 Klinge, Naomi. "US representatives propose legislation that would exclude EOR from 45Q tax credits for CCS." *Upstream*. December 15, 2021.
- 2 Edwards, Ryan W. J. and Michael A. Celia. "Infrastructure to enable deployment of carbon capture, utilization, and storage in the United States." *PNAS*. Vol. 155, No. 38. September 2018 at E8817.
- 3 Jones, Angela C. and Ashley J. Lawson. Congressional Research Service (CRS). "Carbon Capture and Sequestration (CCS) in the United States." October 18, 2021 at 20.
- 4 Douglas, Leah. "Factbox: Biden administration sees carbon capture as key tool in climate fight." *Reuters*. February 7, 2022; U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA). "Class VI Wells Permitted by EPA." May 4, 2022.
- 5 Jones, Angela C. CRS. "Injection and Geologic Sequestration of Carbon Dioxide: Federal Role and Issues for Congress." R46192. January 24, 2020 at Summary.
- 6 EPA (May 2022).
- 7 Verdon, James P. et al. "Comparison of geomechanical deformation induced by megatonne-scale CO₂ storage at Sleipner, Weyburn, and In Salah." *PNAS*. Vol. 110, No. 30. July 2013 at E2762; Vinca, Adriano et al. "Bearing the cost of stored carbon leakage." *Frontiers in Energy Research*. Vol. 6, Art. 40. May 2018 at 3.
- 8 Holloway, S. British Geological Survey. "Storage capacity and containment issues for carbon dioxide capture and geological storage on the UK continental shelf." *Proceedings of the Institution of Mechanical Engineers, Part A: Journal of Power and Energy*. Vol. 223. December 2008 at 241.
- 9 Nicol, A. et al. "Induced seismicity and its implications for CO₂ storage risk." *Energy Procedia*. Vol. 4. April 2011 at 3700.
- 10 Verdon et al. (2013) at E2762.
- 11 *Ibid.*
- 12 Holloway (2008) at 239 and 240.
- 13 Jahediesfanjani, Hossein et al. "Estimating the pressure-limited CO₂ injection and storage capacity of the United States saline formations: Effect of the presence of hydrocarbon reservoirs." *International Journal of Greenhouse Gas Control*. Vol. 79. December 2018 at 14; Ajayi,

- Temitope et al. "A review of CO₂ storage in geological formations emphasizing modeling, monitoring and capacity estimation approaches." *Petroleum Science*. Vol. 16, Iss. 5. October 2019 at 1029 and 1030; Carey, J. William. National Energy Technology Laboratory (NETL). "Probability Distributions for Effective Permeability of Potentially Leaking Wells at CO₂ Sequestration Sites." NRAP-TRS-III-021-2017. April 27, 2017 at 19.
- 14 Carey (2017) at 19.
- 15 Qafoku, Nikolla P. et al. "Review of the impacts of leaking CO₂ gas and brine on groundwater quality." *Earth-Science Reviews*. Vol. 169. June 2017 at 69; Ideker, J. H. et al. NETL. "Experimental and Numerical Modeling Approach to Elucidating Damage Mechanisms in Cement-Well Casing-Host Rock Settings for Underground Storage of CO₂." NETL-TRS-4-2018. March 1, 2018 at 1.
- 16 Behrens, Carl E. CRS. "The Clean Coal Technology Program: Current Prospects." RS20877. April 6, 2001 at 1.
- 17 Folger, Peter. CRS. "Carbon Capture and Sequestration (CCS)." RL33801. June 19, 2009 at 23.
- 18 *Ibid.* at 23.
- 19 Lawson, Ashley J. CRS. "Carbon Capture Versus Direct Air Capture." November 16, 2021 at 2.
- 20 U.S. Government Accountability Office (GAO). "Advanced Fossil Energy Information on DOE-Provided Funding for Research and Development Projects Started From Fiscal Years 2010 Through 2017." GAO-18-619. September 2018 at highlights, 10, and 11.
- 21 U.S. Congressional Budget Office (CBO). "Federal Efforts to Reduce the Cost of Capturing and Storing Carbon Dioxide." June 2012 at 4; Anchondo, Carlos and Edward Klump. "Petra Nova is closed: What it means for carbon capture." *Energywire*. September 22, 2020.
- 22 Lawson, Ashley J. CRS. "DOE's Carbon Capture and Storage (CCS) and Carbon Removal Programs." April 4, 2022 at 2.
- 23 ExxonMobil. "Climate Solutions: Carbon Capture and Storage." Available at <https://corporate.exxonmobil.com/Climate-solutions/Carbon-capture-and-storage>. Accessed May 2022; ExxonMobil. [Press release]. "ExxonMobil earns \$23 billion in 2021, initiates \$10 billion share repurchase program." February 1, 2022.
- 24 Lawson (2021) at 2.
- 25 Jones and Lawson (2021) at summary.
- 26 Martínez Arranz, Alfonso. "Hype among low-carbon technologies: Carbon capture and storage in comparison." *Global Environmental Change*. Vol. 41. November 2016 at 130.
- 27 Siegelman, Rebecca L. et al. "Challenges and opportunities for adsorption-based CO₂ capture from natural gas combined cycle emissions." *Energy & Environmental Science*. Vol. 12. July 2019 at 2162 and 2170; Zitelman, Kiera et al. National Association of Regulatory Utility Commissioners. "Carbon Capture, Utilization, and Sequestration: Technology and Policy Status and Opportunities." November 5, 2018 at 27.
- 28 Jones, Angela C. and Molly F. Sherlock. CRS. "The Tax Credit for Carbon Sequestration (Section 45Q)." June 8, 2021 at 1 and 2; Klinge (2021); CRS (August 2022) at 8.
- 29 Menendez, Robert. [Press release]. "Menendez releases Inspector General investigation finding fossil fuel companies improperly claimed nearly \$1B in clean air tax credits." April 30, 2020; George, Russel. U.S. Treasury Inspector General for Tax Administration. Letter to Senator Robert Menendez. April 15, 2020 at 1 and 2. On file with Food & Water Watch (FWW).
- 30 Jones and Lawson (2021) at 21; EPA. "Inventory of U.S. Greenhouse Gas Emissions and Sinks: 1990-2020." EPA 430-R-22-003. April 22, 2022 at ES-4;
- 31 U.S. CBO. "Estimated Budgetary Effects of H.R. 5376, the Inflation Reduction Act of 2022, as Amended in the Nature of a Substitute (ERN22335) and Posted on the Website of the Senate Majority Leader on July 27, 2022." August 5, 2022 at 10; Calculation: 3229/35/10 (sequestration) 3229/25/10 (EOR).
- 32 Jenkins, J. D et al. REPEAT Project. "Preliminary Report: The Climate and Energy Impacts of the Inflation Reduction Act of 2022." August 2022 at 13.
- 33 EPA (April 2022) at ES-4; CRS. "Tax Provisions in the Inflation Reduction Act of 2022 (H.R. 5376)." August 10, 2022 at 8.
- 34 *Ibid.*
- 35 Jones and Sherlock (2021) at 1 and 2.
- 36 CRS (August 2022) at 8;
- 37 Ochu, Emeka. Columbia University. "Proposed 45Q Tax Credit Reform Could Give a Big Boost to Carbon Capture Projects." May 6, 2021.
- 38 ExxonMobil (May 2022).
- 39 Jones and Sherlock (2021) at 1.
- 40 Kamyans, Sam et al. Allen & Overy. "Financing US carbon capture projects." *Project Finance International*. May 6, 2021 at 75.
- 41 Sanchez, Daniel L. et al. "Policy options for deep decarbonization and wood utilization in California's low carbon fuel standard." *Frontiers in Climate*. Vol. 3, Art. 665778. May 2021 at 4 and 5.

- 42 FWW. "The Case Against Carbon Capture: False Claims and New Pollution." March 2020 at 1 and 4.
- 43 Douglas, Leah. "U.S. carbon pipeline proposals trigger backlash over potential land seizures." *Reuters*. February 7, 2022; "How Biden's climate policy set off a Corn Belt brawl." *E&E News*. May 27, 2022.
- 44 Philpott, Tom. "An Iowa Powerbroker Plans to Make a Windfall from Piping Ethanol Emissions." *Mother Jones*. May-June 2022.
- 45 *Ibid*.
- 46 FWW analysis of Summit Carbon Solutions. "Frequently asked questions." Available at <https://summitcarbonsolutions.com/frequently-asked-questions>. Accessed February 2022; Heartland Greenway (2022); Plume, Karl and Caroline Stauffer. "ADM signs CO₂ pipeline deal to capture, store ethanol plant emissions." *Reuters*. January 11, 2022; Jones and Sherlock at 1 and 2; International Energy Agency. *Global Energy Review CO₂ Emissions in 2021*. March 8, 2022. Available at <https://www.iea.org/data-and-statistics/data-product/global-energy-review-co2-emissions-in-2021#data-sets>. Accessed March 11, 2022.
- 47 CRS (August 2022) at 8.
- 48 "BP, Linde plan carbon capture project near Houston." *Reuters*. May 17, 2022.
- 49 *Ibid*. Calculation: \$50 (45Q max) * 100 million metric tons.
- 50 *Reuters* (2022).
- 51 Sempra Infrastructure. [Press release]. "Sempra Infrastructure signs participation agreement with TotalEnergies, Mitsui, Mitsubishi for carbon sequestration project in Louisiana." May 23, 2022.
- 52 Sum of CO₂ per year = 100 + 250 + 15 = 365 * \$85 (max 45Q) = 31 billion * 12 years (45Q claim period) = \$372.3 billion.
- 53 Kaufman, Leslie and Akshat Rathi. "A carbon-sucking startup has been paralyzed by its CEO." *Bloomberg*. April 9, 2021; Hiar, Corbin. "The cash behind carbon removal: Big Oil, tech and taxpayers." *E&E News*. December 17, 2021.
- 54 Hiar (2021).
- 55 Kaufman and Rathi (2021).
- 56 National Research Council (NRC). (2016). *Climate Intervention: Carbon Dioxide Removal and Reliable Sequestration*. Washington, DC: National Academies Press at 68.
- 57 Fuss, Sabine et al. "Negative emissions — Part 2: Costs, potentials and side effects." *Environmental Research Letters*. Vol. 13. May 2018 at 16; NRC (2016) at 68.
- 58 Fuss et al. (2018) at 17.
- 59 Kamyans et al. (2021) at 75.
- 60 *Ibid*. at 76.
- 61 Mulder, Brandon. "Interview: New CCS, hydrogen firm Lapis Energy gains private equity funding for low-carbon projects." *S&P Global*. January 18, 2022.
- 62 VividEconomics. "An Investor Guide to Negative Emission Technologies and the Importance of Land Use." October 2020 at 2; Rivero, Nicolás. "April 2022 has been a great month for the carbon capture industry." *Quartz*. April 22, 2022.
- 63 European Systemic Risk Board. "Too Late, Too Sudden: Transition to a Low-Carbon Economy and Systemic Risk." *Reports of the Advisory Scientific Committee*. No. 6. February 2016 at 10 and 11.
- 64 Bauer, Nico et al. "Global fossil energy markets and climate change mitigation — an analysis with REMIND." *Climatic Change*. Vol. 136, Iss. 1. October 2013 at 1 and 7.
- 65 Martine Jenkins, Lisa. "60 largest banks invested \$3.8 trillion into fossil fuels in the five years after Paris Climate Deal, report finds." *Morning Consult*. March 24, 2021.
- 66 Pfeiffer, Alexander et al. "The '2°C capital stock' for electricity generation: Committed cumulative carbon emissions from the electricity generation sector and the transition to a green economy." *Applied Energy*. Vol. 179. October 2016 at 1395 and 1396.
- 67 Iaconangelo, David and Carlos Anchondo. "IPCC report: Oil, renewables and 'stranded assets.'" *E&E News*. April 5, 2022.
- 68 Stephens, Jennie C. "Time to stop investing in carbon capture and storage and reduce government subsidies of fossil-fuels." *WIREs Climate Change*. Vol. 5. March/April 2014 at 170.
- 69 Folger, Peter. CRS. "Carbon Capture: A Technology Assessment." R41325. November 5, 2013 at 19.

- 70 *Ibid.*
- 71 Diesendorf, Mark and Ben Elliston. "The feasibility of 100% renewable electricity systems: A response to critics." *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*. Vol. 93. October 2018 at 318.
- 72 U.S. Energy Information Administration. State Electricity Profile. Texas 2016. January 25, 2018; Lazard. "Lazard's Levelized Cost of Energy Analysis." Version 10.0. December 2016 at 2.